Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Biotechnology Advances



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/biotechadv

Research review paper

Precision control of recombinant gene transcription for CHO cell synthetic biology

Adam J. Brown, David C. James *

Department of Chemical and Biological Engineering, University of Sheffield, Sheffield S1 3JD, England, United Kingdom

A R T I C L E I N F O

Article history: Received 5 October 2015 Received in revised form 11 December 2015 Accepted 22 December 2015 Available online xxxx

Keywords: CHO cells Synthetic biology Biopharmaceutical production Transcriptional regulation Cell engineering

ABSTRACT

The next generation of mammalian cell factories for biopharmaceutical production will be genetically engineered to possess both generic and product-specific manufacturing capabilities that may not exist naturally. Introduction of entirely new combinations of synthetic functions (e.g. novel metabolic or stress-response pathways), and retro-engineering of existing functional cell modules will drive disruptive change in cellular manufacturing performance. However, before we can apply the core concepts underpinning synthetic biology (design, build, test) to CHO cell engineering we must first develop practical and robust enabling technologies. Fundamentally, we will require the ability to precisely control the relative stoichiometry of numerous functional components we simultaneously introduce into the host cell factory. In this review we discuss how this can be achieved by design of engineered promoters that enable concerted control of recombinant gene transcription. We describe the specific mechanisms of transcriptional regulation that affect promoter function during bioproduction processes, and detail the highly-specific promoter development strategies are discussed, including re-engineering of natural sequences, design of synthetic transcription factor-based systems, and construction of synthetic promoters. This review highlights the potential of promoter engineering to achieve precision transcriptional control for CHO cell synthetic biology.

© 2015 Published by Elsevier Inc.

Contents

| 1. | Introduction | 0 |
|------|---|---|
| | 1.1. Optimized stoichiometry of genetic components in synthetic CHO cell factories can be achieved via promoter engineering | 0 |
| 2. | Promoter engineering design space | 0 |
| | 2.1. Transcriptional regulation in CHO cells is highly context-specific | 0 |
| | 2.2. Specific promoter design criteria are required for CHO cell engineering | 0 |
| 3. | Engineering natural promoters | 0 |
| | 3.1. Strategies to engineer natural promoters | 0 |
| 4. | Constructing synthetic promoters | 0 |
| | 4.1. Synthetic promoters used in conjunction with cognate synthetic TFs | 0 |
| | 4.2. Synthetic promoters used without synthetic TFs | 0 |
| 5. | Concluding remarks and future perspectives: utilizing promoter engineering strategies to enable CHO cell synthetic biology | 0 |
| Refe | erences | 0 |

Abbreviations: CHO, Chinese hamster ovary; Cirp, cold-inducible RNA-binding protein; CMV-IE, cytomegalovirus immediate early; CRISPR, clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats; DBD, DNA binding domain; DTE, difficult-to-express; EF1α, elongation factor 1 alpha; ER, endoplasmic reticulum; gRNA, guide RNA; hCMV-IE1, human cytomegalovirus immediate early 1; HT, high-throughput; LTR, long terminal repeat; MAb, monoclonal antibody; MAR, matrix attachment region; PIC, pre-initiation complex; SV40E, simian virus 40 early; TALE, transcription activator-like effector; TF, transcription factor; TFRE, transcription factor regulatory element; UPR, unfolded protein response; ZF, zinc finger.

[•] Corresponding author.

E-mail address: d.c.james@sheffield.ac.uk (D.C. James).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.biotechadv.2015.12.012 0734-9750/© 2015 Published by Elsevier Inc.

1. Introduction

The majority of new biopharmaceuticals brought to market are recombinant monoclonal antibodies (MAbs) utilizing Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells as a production host (Walsh, 2014). Over recent years, the creation of production CHO cell lines has ostensibly matured into a streamlined, rapid process. This is largely a consequence of the introduction of new platform technologies that permit rapid selection, isolation and testing of clonally derived subpopulations (Kuystermans and Al-Rubeai, 2015; Lai et al., 2013), and underpinning this, new genetic engineering technologies have been developed that offer general improvements in transgene expression and stability, e.g. matrix attachment regions (MARs), site-specific genomic integration, codon optimization algorithms (Kotsopoulou et al., 2010; Lee et al., 2015b; Saunders et al., 2015). Of course, recent advances in genome editing now offer new possibilities for rapid, high throughput knock-in and knock-out of functional genes (Lee et al., 2015a; Ronda et al., 2014). We also have access to CHO genomic tools and resources that are beginning to impact cellular engineering strategies (Datta et al., 2013; Hammond et al., 2012).

Despite this, bioindustrial CHO cell factory development still relies heavily upon blind screening of genetic/functional heterogeneity in parental CHO cell populations to derive a phenotypic variant capable of the core manufacturing process objective: synthesize and secrete a complex protein product whilst maintaining rapid cellular biomass accumulation. Moreover, the cell factory should maintain this functionality over many generations. Certainly we may be able to more accurately integrate the transgene in the host cell genome, and include some sequences that predispose the local genetic environment or some synthetic processes towards stable, higher-level expression, but ultimately we do not design and therefore precisely control the variable ability of the host cell environment to manufacture a specific protein. We can understand, as observed during transient gene expression, that nearly all CHO cells in a parental population can manufacture many protein architectures to some extent. However, when the cell factory is required to achieve both high-level proliferation and production, we require a cell factory with a set of manufacturing machinery and associated synthetic and regulatory processes particularly attuned to the idiosyncratic requirements of a given protein product.

There is one major caveat to the above where cellular product processing is not product specific. For years we have demonstrated control of synthetic processes involved in post-translational modification of recombinant proteins, most obviously N-glycosylation (Beck, 2013; Jedrzejewski et al., 2013). Importantly, these molecular modifications (the reason that CHO/mammalian cell factories are utilized in the first place) often govern the bioactivity and pharmacodynamics of the product in vivo (Jefferis, 2012). However, in these examples, generic CHO cell engineering yields engineered host cells that may be employed to produce many different protein products. Most often a single reaction has been eliminated (e.g. α1,6-fucosyltransferase (Yamane-Ohnuki et al., 2004)) or incorporated (e.g. β 1-4-N-acetylglucosaminyltransferase III (Davies et al., 2001)), with more recent examples of co-expression of up to three processing enzymes (Yin et al., 2015). Glycosylation engineering, as an example of CHO cell engineering, has been very successful. However, this is the low hanging fruit. We generally know what to engineer in a digital on/off sense, and we do not have to deal with the biological variability of protein product architecture and regulation of transfected cell clone synthetic processes - an interface that largely defines product manufacturability.

We argue that the future of CHO cell engineering has to be based on an ability to interactively design (i.e. with respect to a specific product and specific CHO host cell genotype) and create new CHO cell functional phenotypes that do not exist naturally. We will need to extend the CHO cell "design space" beyond the natural boundaries created by random genetic mutation and chromosomal instability. Historically, through iterative improvement we have succeeded in improving the design of an external, multi-component synthetic environments for CHO cells (e.g. media/feed/process composition), which have massively improved functional performance (Wurm, 2004; Zhu, 2012). To control complex multigenic phenotypes (e.g. increased cell growth rate) and product-specific manufacturing capability, we now need to create a technology platform that enables an internal, multi-component synthetic cell environment for knowledge-based control of cell factory manufacturing performance.

This will require a CHO cell engineering platform that has one core practical attribute: the coordinated expression of multiple transgenes at precise relative stoichiometry. For instance, how do we co-express eight functional proteins in a host cell at a relative stoichiometry optimal for a new metabolic pathway function that we wish to introduce? This is a fundamental operational requirement of any biological or indeed engineered system — try making a cake using a random proportion of known ingredients! Although recent reports describe new methods for synthetic multigene vector construction for mammalian cell synthetic biology (Guye et al., 2013; Kriz et al., 2010), the synthetic parts or positional combinations that may be utilized on the vector to achieve a given stoichiometry of encoded proteins are typically not dealt with. We will need to create bespoke, synthetic mammalian cell vectors that not only harbour multiple genetic components, but also enable them to operate at an optimal, designed stoichiometry.

In a bioproduction context, embedding the relative stoichiometry of multiple transgenes is entirely desirable. The simplest example would be expression of heavy and light chain genes at an optimal ratio for synthesis of a given MAb, where the optimal ratio may be very MAb specific (Ho et al., 2013; Pybus et al., 2014; Schlatter et al., 2005). For more advanced applications, to achieve a significant change in cell factory production capability may require unnatural combinations of functional genes (Le Fourn et al., 2014; McLeod et al., 2011; O'Callaghan et al., 2010; Xiao et al., 2014) that may be designed to introduce a single concerted function (e.g. a new metabolic pathway) or used to simultaneously engineer different functional modules of a cell. Indeed, as industrial pipelines fill with engineered protein products it is entirely likely that protein-specific solutions may be necessary. For example, we recently showed for both IgG1 MAbs exhibiting variation in production titre and an engineered difficult-to-express fusion protein that different combinations of functional proteins known to modulate cellular folding/assembly capacity could, in a protein-specific manner, increase production titre significantly (Johari et al., 2015; Pybus et al., 2014). Moreover, the background host cell or production process context may significantly alter required functional genes and their relative stoichiometry. To enable significant reductions in development times for these new products, there is an urgent need to shift from screeningled to design-led technologies; embedding prediction and design of product manufacturability at an earlier stage in bioprocess development to speed products into the clinic.

1.1. Optimized stoichiometry of genetic components in synthetic CHO cell factories can be achieved via promoter engineering

CHO cell engineering still relies upon the widespread use of a very limited set of complex, functionally ill-defined genetic components. Currently available technologies generally employed in industry only enable gross control of recombinant gene expression. We require new design and engineering technologies that will enable us to equip cells with new machinery and processing capability optimally suited for a specific intended purpose. In essence this is a statement of the synthetic biology paradigm (Church et al., 2014; Silver et al., 2014), applied as context-dependent retro-fitting. This process will be dominated by two key questions, which new functionalities are required (for a given product/cell line/process) and how do we embed optimal performance?

Transcriptional-control tools are an attractive route to achieving the essential optimal stoichiometry of biological parts as i) transcription is

A.J. Brown, D.C. James / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx

the first step in protein expression and represents the first functional interaction between the host cell and the recombinant gene, ii) it is relatively easy to manipulate transcription rates by altering the synthetic DNA sequence, and iii) transcriptional activity can be controlled over broad dynamic ranges. Precise gene expression control could also be achieved by developing translational-control tools, for example by engineering novel untranslated regions, ribozyme switches, or coding sequences (Ferreira et al., 2013; Quax et al., 2015; Wei et al., 2013). Ultimately, CHO cell engineering requires well-characterized, mutuallycompatible genetic palettes of functional components, including both transcriptional and translational control elements. Transcription control tools are the focus of this review.

Whilst transcription can be specifically controlled by engineering terminators or coding sequences, by far the most common method is promoter modulation (Bauer et al., 2010; Curran et al., 2015). Promoters are the primary regulators of transcription, and changing a gene's promoter is a simple, common, and effective method to rationally alter its expression level. However, as naturally occurring promoters are evolved, rather than designed, they are unlikely to exhibit the controllable functionality required for divergent synthetic applications. Controlling the expression level of multiple effector genes simultaneously in CHO cells will require highly-context specific promoter design criteria, such as long-term expression stability, predictable activity over several orders of magnitude, inducibility, and co-ordination of promoter function with cellular and bioproduction processes. Accordingly, natural promoters are of limited use in the context of CHO cell engineering, necessitating the design of novel promoters that are specifically optimized-for-purpose.

The purpose of this review is to discuss how promoter engineering strategies can be used to achieve precision control of gene expression in CHO cells, in order to provide a key enabling toolkit technology for CHO cell synthetic biology. First, we introduce promoter structure and present the mechanisms of transcriptional regulation that specifically affect promoter function during recombinant protein expression in CHO cells. We then outline the specific promoter functionalities that are required in the context of CHO cell engineering, before reviewing available promoter engineering strategies; presenting recent developments and evaluating the relative advantages and disadvantages of each approach. Finally, we conclude by summarizing how diverse promoter engineering techniques can be utilized cooperatively to construct promoters that are specifically designed for use in CHO cell engineering.

2. Promoter engineering design space

Promoters are defined as DNA sequences that function to specifically control the transcription rates of individual genes. They are comprised of two discrete structural components, the core and proximal regions, containing sequence-specific binding sites for general transcription factors (i.e. components of the pre-initiation complex (PIC)) and regulatory transcription factors (i.e. activators and repressors) respectively (Fig. 1) (Lenhard et al., 2012). Transcription factors (TFs) bind at cognate sites (or transcription factor regulatory elements, TFREs) within promoters and mediate regulation via co-regulators that act to increase or decrease the rate of rate-limiting steps in the transcription process, including chromatin opening, PIC formation, initiation, promoter escape, elongation and termination (Fuda et al., 2009). The nucleotide composition of a promoter therefore determines the frequency, intensity and duration of transcription in order to generate a gene-specific pattern of mRNA synthesis. Accordingly, there is considerable interest from promoter engineers in the creation of novel sequences with novel transcriptional outputs in order to specifically control the expression of genes of interest. The design space available to achieve this is vast, given that i) a typical mammalian cell contains thousands of TFs, corresponding to hundreds of discrete TFREs (Vaquerizas et al., 2009), ii) synthetic TFs recognizing synthetic TFREs can be engineered relatively easily (Lienert et al., 2014), and iii) transcription factor function can be regulated by binding site sequence, orientation, copy number and position (with respect to both the transcriptional start site and neighbouring TFREs) (Gertz et al., 2009; Jolma et al., 2013; Sharon et al., 2012; Todeschini et al., 2014; Weingarten-Gabbay and Segal, 2014). However, promoter engineering is not an exercise in pure abstraction and both the host cell background and the intended purpose of promoters needs to be carefully considered.

2.1. Transcriptional regulation in CHO cells is highly context-specific

Promoter functionality is highly context-dependent, exemplified by gene-specific expression profiles across different tissues and cell-types



Fig. 1. Promoters with novel functionalities can be engineered by altering the composition of transcription factor binding sites. There is a limited design space to engineer core promoter regions, which contain binding sites for RNA polymerase II and general initiation factors, as there are relatively few well-characterized regulatory elements available (Lenhard et al., 2012). In contrast there are hundreds of known transcription factor regulatory elements (TFREs) that can be used to construct proximal promoter regions, and this design space is further expanded by the ability to design synthetic TFS with cognate synthetic TFREs (Garg et al., 2012; Mathelier et al., 2013). By using these TFREs in varying combinations (upstream of a core promoter), promoters with any desired functionality can be engineered (A). Panel B depicts how engineered promoters interact with components of the cellular transcriptional machinery. General transcription factors (shown as a complex; blue ellipse) bind to regulatory elements in the core promoter and facilitate binding of RNA polymerase II (red ellipse). TFs (varying coloured ellipses) bind specifically to cognate TFREs and function to regulate transcription by increasing or decreasing the rate of rate-limiting steps, such as pre-initiation complex formation, initiation and promoter escape. Regulation is mediated either by direct interaction with the general transcriptional machinery or via co-regulators (yellow triangle). *BRE = transcription factor for RNA polymerase IIB recognition element*; TATA = TATA box; *XCPE1 = X core promoter element 1; INR = initiator; DCE = downstream core element*. (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

A.J. Brown, D.C. James / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx



Fig. 2. Promoters are subject to highly context-specific sources of regulation during protein production in CHO cells. Promoter functionality is highly context-dependent, necessitating that promoters must be engineered specifically for their intended-purpose. In the context of recombinant protein expression in CHO cells, promoter performance is a function of i) dynamic changes in the extracellular environment (cell-extrinsic, examples shown), ii) CHO cells unique repertoire of transcriptional machinery components (cell type-specific), and iii) the local chromatin structure at the site of transgene integration (genomic loci-intrinsic). These three sources of transcriptional regulation need to be carefully considered when designing novel promoters for use in biomanufacturing.

(Consortium, 2014). Cell and condition-specific promoter activities are a function of three sources of transcriptional regulation - cellextrinsic, cell type-specific and genomic loci-intrinsic (Voss and Hager, 2014). Fig. 2 illustrates how these regulatory levels specifically apply in the context of recombinant protein production in CHO cells. Cellextrinsic regulation is caused by dynamic changes in the extracellular milieu. Bioreactor-grown CHO cells are subject to fluctuations in multiple interacting variables including dissolved oxygen, osmolality, nutrient availability, toxic by-product accumulation, temperature and pH (Li et al., 2010). Indeed, some changes are specifically employed, for example the utilization of hypothermic conditions to arrest cell growth, increase culture longevity, and enhance specific productivity (Masterton and Smales, 2014). Cellular stress imposed by these environmental changes can activate signal transduction pathways and subsequently alter the abundance and activation state of TFs within the nucleus (de Nadal et al., 2011). Accordingly, the activity of promoters containing cognate binding sites for these TFs will fluctuate, leading to increased or decreased gene expression. CHO cell promoter engineers therefore have to consider the impact of biomanufacturing processes on promoter function. For example cell-extrinsic noise could be minimized by removing appropriate TFREs from promoters, or utilized by designing promoters that specifically respond to parameter changes (Sumitomo et al., 2012).

Cell type-specific promoter regulation is a function of the cells unique repertoire of transcriptional machinery components. Regulation of promoter activity is highly cell type-specific due to different cells containing varying complements of TFs and co-regulators and, unsurprisingly, novel promoters developed for use in one mammalian cell type display highly variable activities in others (Schlabach et al., 2010; Vaquerizas et al., 2009). Accordingly, promoters should be engineered to specifically interact with the machinery available within the CHO cell factory. Following the sequencing of the CHO cell genome in 2011, numerous studies have started to decode the CHO cell transcriptome and proteome (Kumar et al., 2014; Vishwanathan et al., 2015; Xu et al., 2011). As the volume and quality of CHOmics data continues to increase we are beginning to decipher which TFs are present in CHO cells and their relative abundances. Although we are still far from understanding the complex post-translational modifications that control the activation states of these TFs (e.g. subcellular localization, DNA binding, regulatory function) (Filtz et al., 2014), this catalogue of transcriptional components enables construction of promoters that are specifically designed to exploit the machinery available in CHO cell factories.

Genomic loci-intrinsic promoter regulation is determined by the chromatin structure at the promoter. Formation of repressive chromatin conformations over a promoter prevents TFs from binding at target sites, thereby altering the promoter activity state (Keung et al., 2015). Transcriptionally inactive chromatin structures can form either transiently, as part of a dynamic cycle between 'open' and 'closed' configurations, or permanently (Voss and Hager, 2014). The latter is the primary consideration for CHO cell promoter engineers, as promoter silencing is a common cause of production instability (Kim et al., 2011). Genomic loci-intrinsic regulation is predominantly controlled in CHO cells by either using non-promoter elements, such as MARs, or specifically targeting transgenes into desirable genomic sites (Harraghy et al., 2015; Lee et al., 2015b). However, promoters can be engineered to enhance expression stability by removal or addition of sequence features that promote or prevent silencing respectively. For example, Curran et al. recently described the redesign of endogenous promoter sequences in silico in order to decrease nucleosome affinity (Curran et al., 2014).

2.2. Specific promoter design criteria are required for CHO cell engineering

Precise titration of functional effector gene expression levels will require the ability to fine-tune transcriptional rates over several orders of magnitude, and accordingly, promoters with activities spanning a broad dynamic range will be needed. In addition to this, promoters intended for use in CHO cell engineering will also require further, highly context-specific, design criteria. For example, promoter function must be co-ordinated with cellular and bioproduction processes. Any promoter introduced into CHO cells relies on components of the cellular transcriptional machinery (e.g. polymerases, TFs, co-regulators) for function. Where these components are in limited supply, heterologous promoters may potentially sequester them away from endogenous genes, causing changes in their expression levels (Brewster et al., 2014; Karreth et al., 2014). This is a particular concern in cell engineering, where multiple new promoters are being introduced into the host cell. Alterations in the cellular transcriptome could have significant

A.J. Brown, D.C. James / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx

effects on key cellular processes that underpin protein production. Accordingly, the impact of engineered promoters upon the cell needs to be carefully considered, and tested, to ensure that they are compatible with desirable cellular functionalities, such as proliferation and cell survival.

It is likely that, for the majority of effector genes, it will be desirable to not only control the level of expression, but also the timing. For example, biphasic bioreactor processes are often employed, whereby cell biomass is rapidly accumulated (proliferation phase) and subsequently maintained (production phase); sometimes associated with a shift to hypothermic conditions (37–32 °C) to increase culture longevity and enhance specific productivity (Masterton and Smales, 2014; Nam et al., 2009). Accordingly, it will presumably be optimal to express genes involved in proliferation during the proliferation phase (to maximize cell biomass accumulation), and switch them off during the production phase (to maximize productivity). Conversely, it is reasonable to assume that it would be optimal to express other effectors, such as anti-apoptotic genes, or genes involved in lactate metabolism, with the opposite expression kinetics (Le et al., 2013). For other accessory genes, such as ER molecular chaperones, it may be advantageous to adjust expression continually throughout culture according to the cells' need, in order to remove the metabolic burden of their expression when they are not required. The ability to synchronize promoter activity with other desirable bioproduction and cellular processes is therefore a necessary design criterion.

Recombinant gene expression in CHO cells is commonly unstable as a result of epigenetic silencing (Dahodwala and Sharfstein, 2014). As it has been shown that silencing can be mediated by the promoter driving recombinant gene expression, any promoter intended for use in CHO cells must be specifically designed to prevent this issue (Kim et al., 2011; Yang et al., 2010). Gene silencing can also be caused by changes in the chromatin structure at the transgene integration site (Bannister and Kouzarides, 2011; Harraghy et al., 2015). These positional effects can be minimized by i) using boundary elements to prevent the spread of silencing heterochromatin (Harraghy et al., 2015) or ii) targeting the transgene to desirable genomic sites known as 'hotspots' (Lee et al., 2015a). However, the function of both barrier elements and specific hotspots can vary when used in combination with different promoters (Ho et al., 2015; Hou et al., 2014; Nehlsen et al., 2009). Accordingly, promoters should be engineered to function cooperatively with other expression stability-enhancing technologies. Finally, gene silencing can also be caused by deletion of DNA segments via homologous recombination (Jasin and Rothstein, 2013; Moynahan and Jasin, 2010). Genes that are bordered by homologous sequence repeats are susceptible to genomic excision (Lambert et al., 1999; Read et al., 2004). Accordingly, the use of multiple copies of identical or similar sequences in multi-gene constructs, such as using the same promoter, or promoters that contain highly similar regions, to control expression of multiple effector genes, may predispose synthetic genetic circuits to failure. Therefore, multigene engineering strategies in CHO cells will require the design of diverse promoters that have minimal sequence homology. Indeed, promoters used cooperatively for cell engineering would ideally have few TFREs in common in order to both i) minimize the risk of TFs being titrated away from endogenous genes and ii) prevent promoterpromoter interference between recombinant transgenes competing for the same TFs.

Given the highly context-specific mechanisms of transcriptional regulation and required promoter design criteria, we may reasonably assume that specifically designed, built-for-purpose novel promoters will be required for CHO cell synthetic biology. These promoters can be constructed by either re-engineering natural sequences or designing completely synthetic elements. With respect to the latter, synthetic promoters can be designed to function either with or without cognate synthetic TFs. We now turn to discussing how promoters can be constructed using these three distinct routes of promoter engineering.

3. Engineering natural promoters

Natural promoters are typically isolated for use in a particular host cell background based on a single functionality (e.g. activity level). As they have evolved to function in a specific context (i.e. to control the expression of natural genes in whole organisms) it is highly unlikely that they will be optimal for use in unnatural processes, such as recombinant gene expression in CHO cells. However, natural promoters can be engineered to improve their performance. This is an inherently less comprehensive approach than constructing synthetic promoters from the bottom-up that are specifically designed-for-purpose. On the other hand, this strategy is simpler and quicker to implement, requires minimal a priori knowledge, and begins with some desirable promoter properties already 'built-in'. In this regard, engineering natural promoters is somewhat analogous to using directed evolution, rather than large-scale genetic engineering, to develop improved cell factories.

With respect to CHO cells, known natural promoters available for engineering fall into two categories, being either endogenous or of viral origin. Multiple viral promoters have been utilized to drive recombinant gene expression in CHO cells, including the Human Cytomegalovirus immediate early (CMV-IE) 1, Mouse CMV-IE1, Rat CMV-IE1, Mouse CMV-IE2, Myeloproliferative sarcoma virus long terminal repeat (LTR), Rous sarcoma virus LTR, and Simian virus 40 early (SV40E) promoters (Chatellard et al., 2007; Spenger et al., 2004; Xia et al., 2006). Amongst these, the Human CMV-IE1 (hCMV-IE1) and SV40E promoters have been most widely employed in industry, commonly used to control transcription of product and selection marker genes respectively. Most viral promoters were originally used in CHO cells based on their ability to drive constitutive high levels of recombinant gene expression. However, this property makes them likely to induce downstream bottlenecks in translation and ER folding/assembly processes. Moreover, they have also been shown to be prone to epigenetic silencing by cytosine methylation within CpG islands (Kim et al., 2011; Yang et al., 2010).

CHO cells express thousands of genes, meaning that there are likely thousands of corresponding endogenous promoters with unique regulatory properties that have evolved to utilize the pre-existing transcriptional activation machinery of the host cell (Xu et al., 2011). However, it is a significant challenge to determine the genomic regulatory sequences that control expression of specific genes. Consequently, very few CHO endogenous promoters have been characterized to date. However, it is likely that the number of available promoters will increase significantly in the near-future as the availability of transcriptomic datasets enables the identification of promoters with diverse activities and expression dynamics (Becker et al., 2014; Bort et al., 2012; Doolan et al., 2013; Kang et al., 2014; Rupp et al., 2014). For example, using this approach, promoters have recently been identified that are preferentially active in late stage culture and under hypothermic conditions (Le et al., 2013; Thaisuchat et al., 2011). The best characterized endogenous promoter to date uses regulatory sequences from the highly expressed elongation factor 1 alpha (EF1 α) gene (Deer and Allison, 2004). Whilst this promoter enables high levels of stable gene expression, it requires the use of two distinct multi-kb elements. Indeed, endogenous promoters are typically very large, which can potentially reduce transfection efficiencies, and limits their use in multigene vectors. Ultimately, like viral promoters, endogenous promoters typically have a range of both desirable and undesirable functionalities, making them prime candidates for improvement by engineering.

3.1. Strategies to engineer natural promoters

As shown in Fig. 3, natural promoters can be engineered by deleting, inserting, mutating, or combining sequence elements. The simplest of these methods is sequence truncation in order to either i) reduce promoter size without affecting activity via deletion of non-functional regions or ii) create promoter variants with altered activities by removing functional elements (e.g. TFREs that regulate promoter activity).

A.J. Brown, D.C. James / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx



Fig. 3. Naturally occurring promoters can be engineered to improve their functionality. The function of a natural promoter can be altered by i) deleting sequence regions to remove functional or non-functional elements, ii) extending the naturally occurring sequence from either terminus to incorporate additional regulatory elements, iii) introducing random or specific sequence mutations, or iv) hybridizing it with regulatory regions from distinct natural promoters to incorporate multiple discrete functionalities into a single sequence.

With respect to the former, CHO S100a6, ferritin heavy chain and CHEF1 α promoters could be truncated by 1.3 kb, 3.9 kb and 7.6 kb respectively without reducing their activities in CHO DG44 cells (Deer and Allison, 2004; Prentice et al., 2007; Thaisuchat et al., 2011). With respect to the latter, Fan et al. constructed SV40E promoter variants exhibiting 61% and 44% of wild-type SV40E activity in CHOK1SV cells by removing both 72-bp repeats and one or two 21-bp repeats from the promoter respectively (Fan et al., 2013). Conversely, Chen and colleagues were able to increase the activity of a CHO endogenous promoter sequence (isolated by a promoter trap strategy) over 4-fold in CHO-K1 cells via a 708 bp 5' truncation; suggesting that unidentified repressive elements had been deleted (Chen et al., 2013). An analogous method to truncation is extension, whereby natural sequences are extended to incorporate additional regulatory regions in order to enhance promoter function. For example, Mariati et al. utilized 542 bp 5' and 824 bp 3' extensions of the hCMV-IE1 promoter, known to function as boundary/insulator and translation-enhancing elements respectively, to increase stable gene expression over 3-fold in CHO-K1 cells (Lashmit et al., 2004; Mariati et al., 2010; Skoko et al., 2011; Stinski and Isomura, 2008).

Mutagenesis can be employed to generate multiple promoter variants that exhibit variable activity compared to the wild-type sequence. 'Negative' mutations (e.g. mutations within TFREs that reduce affinity for cognate activators) will occur much more frequently than 'positive' ones, and accordingly mutated promoters are usually weaker than the original promoter (Kwasnieski et al., 2012; Melnikov et al., 2012; Patwardhan et al., 2012). However, by selecting a 'parent' promoter with high activity, mutagenesis can be used to isolate promoters with a wide-range of useful novel activities. This can be achieved via targeted mutations within known regulatory elements; for example we recently mutated NFkB, CRE and YY1 binding sites in the hCMV-IE1 promoter to create variants with a 5-fold range of activities in CHO-S cells (Brown et al., 2015). Alternatively, random mutagenesis can be utilized, using methods such as error-prone PCR, to introduce mutations randomly throughout the sequence. Ferreira and co-workers used this strategy to construct a library of hCMV-IE1 and human EF1 α promoter variants exhibiting a 40-fold expression range (Ferreira et al., 2011).

Natural promoters are commonly isolated based on their exhibition of an individual desirable functionality, such as activity level, expression dynamics or expression stability. In order to incorporate multiple desired functions into single sequences, regulatory regions from multiple discrete promoters can be rationally combined to construct novel promoter-hybrids. Sumitomo et al. used this strategy to construct a promoter capable of conditional high activity under hypothermic conditions by combining a regulatory region from the cold-inducible RNAbinding protein (cirp) promoter with the highly active hCMV-IE1 promoter (Sumitomo et al., 2012). Identification of the element within the cirp promoter responsible for conferring the 32 °C-response enabled design of a hybrid promoter that exhibited a 2.6 fold increase in transcriptional activity at 32 °C compared to 37 °C in CHO-K1 cells (where wild-type hCMV-IE1 showed no difference between the two temperatures). A similar approach has also been used to create a promoter hybrid capable of maintaining high levels of gene expression under hypoxic conditions in CHO cells, by combining a regulatory element from the hypoxia-inducible erythropoietin promoter with the hCMV-IE1 promoter (Moon et al., 1997). Finally, Mariati and colleagues used a promoter combination strategy to construct a highly active promoter with enhanced resistance to promoter silencing (Mariati et al., 2014). A sequence element from the hamster adenine phosphoribosyltransferase promoter that is known to provide protection against DNA methylation was inserted into varying positions within the hCMV-IE1 promoter. Amongst the resulting hybrids, promoters were isolated that exhibited significantly enhanced expression stability compared to wild-type hCMV-IE1 in both CHO-K1 stable clones and CHO-DG44 stable pools.

4. Constructing synthetic promoters

Synthetic promoters are artificially constructed assemblies of sequence elements that function cooperatively to drive and modulate transcription. Specifically developed using 'natural' and/or 'unnatural' building blocks, the design space is theoretically unlimited, enabling construction of promoters with any desired functionality. However, whilst it is therefore advantageous to construct specifically designed promoters from the bottom-up, it is also typically a far more complex and time-intensive process than re-engineering natural promoters. Nevertheless, given the continuing rapid advances in both promoter engineering methodologies and our understanding of transcriptional control, synthetic promoters have enormous potential for CHO cell synthetic biology. Diverse synthetic promoter engineering strategies can include varying combinations of DNA (e.g. TFREs), RNA (e.g. clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR) guide RNAs (gRNAs)) and protein (e.g. synthetic DNA binding domains (DBD)) building blocks; here, we separate them into two broad categories, depending on whether they are used with or without co-expression of a cognate synthetic TF.

A.J. Brown, D.C. James / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx



Fig. 4. Synthetic transcription factors can be designed to specifically regulate transcription from cognate synthetic promoters. Synthetic DNA-binding domains (DBD) can be constructed to target any DNA sequence by assembling discrete combinations of either A) zinc finger (ZF) domains or B) transcription activator-like effector (TALE) domains, that recognize 3 bp or 1 bp motifs respectively. These custom DBDs can then be functionalized with transactivation domains (TAD) to construct sequence-specific synthetic transcription factors. CRISPR-TFs (C) can be created by fusing an endonuclease-deficient cas9 (dcas9) to a TAD, and targeted to a user-defined sequence by co-expression of a complementary guide RNA (gRNA). Finally, chimeric-TFs (D) can be constructed by fusing TADs to naturally occurring DBDs. These systems typically utilize trigger-responsive DBDs, such that activity of the synthetic TF can be regulated by addition of inducer molecules (shown as red circles). Synthetic TFs can be used to specifically regulate the activity of target cognate synthetic promoters. Whilst varying promoter architectures can be created, the most common design consists of multiple copies of the target binding site (TBS) upstream of a minimal core promoter (E). (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

4.1. Synthetic promoters used in conjunction with cognate synthetic TFs

A major advantage of synthetic TF-based approaches is their orthogonality, meaning that their function has minimal effect on the cell, and the cell has minimal effect on their function (Blount et al., 2012; Stanton et al., 2014). As depicted in Fig. 4, Synthetic TFs can be constructed via four distinct routes, namely CRISPR-TFs, zinc finger (ZF) TFs, transcription activator-like effector (TALE) TFs, or chimeric TFs. Of these, the latter has been most commonly utilized in CHO cells to date, typically assembled using a bacterial DNA binding protein and a mammalian transactivation/transsilencing domain (Ausländer and Fussenegger, 2013). Given the large number of naturally evolved trigger-responsive DNA binding proteins available, chimeric TFs are particularly useful for designing inducible gene-expression systems (Bacchus et al., 2013; Rössger et al., 2014; Weber et al., 2008). Such systems typically use synthetic promoters containing multiple copies of the synthetic TF binding site either i) upstream of a minimal core promoter or ii) downstream of a strong viral promoter, such as hCMV-IE1. By using these two promoter architectures in association with either transsilencing or transactivating chimeric TFs, systems can be constructed that tune transcriptional output 'up' or 'down' in response to the inducer in a dose-dependent manner (Ausländer and Fussenegger, 2013).

In order for these systems to have application in biomanufacturing, the nature of the inducer molecule must be carefully considered to avoid potential regulatory issues, prohibitively high costs and/or cyto-toxic side effects. For example, Gitzinger et al. recently described the development of a system utilizing the 'regulatory-friendly' licenced food-additive vanillic acid as an inducer, and showed that it had no effect on CHO cell physiology (Gitzinger et al., 2011). Moreover, multiple light-controlled systems have been designed, avoiding the inherent issues in downstream processing and product validation associated with chemical inducers (Müller et al., 2013; Müller et al., 2014; Ye et al., 2011). However, as these systems use bipartite synthetic TFs, and therefore require the expression of two hybrid proteins, they require more complex vectorology with the risk of increased metabolic burden on the cell factory and instability.

Synthetic DNA-binding domains enable a massively expanded design space, compared to chimeric TFs, allowing construction of synthetic TFs that can recognize any user-defined sequence. ZF proteins and TALEs both have modular structures where single repeat domains consisting of either ~30 or ~34 amino acids recognize 3 bp or 1 bp sequences respectively (Gaj et al., 2013). Accordingly, repeat modules can be fused together to construct DBDs with novel binding specificities. Functionalizing such domains with a eukaryotic transactivation domain creates a sequence-specific synthetic TF that can be utilized to

A.J. Brown, D.C. James / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx

transactivate synthetic promoters containing the designed recognition sequence (Garg et al., 2012; Lohmueller et al., 2012). Tunability can be achieved by adjusting the specificity of DNA binding, the transactivation domain, or the number of recognition sites within the promoter, to create promoter variants with activities ranging over multiple orders of magnitude (Khalil et al., 2012; Li et al., 2012; Perez-Pinera et al., 2013b). However, construction of novel ZF and TALE-based TFs can be a difficult, time and labour intensive operation, involving multi-step DNA assembly, selection, screening and optimization processes.

CRISPR-TFs, adapted from bacterial CRISPR/Cas systems, offer programmable, tuneable DNA binding without necessitating complex protein engineering. A mutagenized endonuclease-deficient cas9 (Qi et al., 2013) fused to a transcriptional activation domain can be targeted to function as a sequence-specific transactivator at any DNA sequence via a customizable gRNA) (Perez-Pinera et al., 2013a). By placing 'target sites' (i.e. sequences complementary to the gRNA) upstream of a minimal core promoter, CRISPR-TFs can be utilized to specifically transactivate a synthetic promoter designed in silico (Cheng et al., 2013; Gilbert et al., 2013). The ability to construct orthogonal, robust, and tuneable synthetic TF-promoter systems via simple alteration of an RNA sequence, without requiring laborious design and development stages, offers significant advantages over protein engineering-based approaches. Despite this, the application of CRISPR-TFs in mammalian cells was initially limited by the very low levels of transcriptional output achievable (Cheng et al., 2013; Hu et al., 2014; Maeder et al., 2013). However, a number of recent developments have substantially increased activities by designing systems that mimic the natural transcription process, where multiple TFs binding at a single promoter function synergistically to significantly enhance transactivation. These include i) increasing the number of target sites in the synthetic promoter (Farzadfard et al., 2013), ii) fusing multiple activation domains in tandem to cas9 (Chavez et al., 2015), iii) expressing multiple discrete gRNAs from a single transcript to target multiple cognate target sites in the synthetic promoter (Nissim et al., 2014), and iv) functionalizing cas9 with a polypeptide scaffold to recruit multiple copies of a separately expressed transactivator (Tanenbaum et al., 2014).

4.2. Synthetic promoters used without synthetic TFs

Synthetic promoters built for use in isolation (i.e. without a complementary synthetic TF) are designed to interact with the host cells existing repertoire of transactivators and transsilencers. Harnessing the cells endogenous transcriptional machinery obviates the need to design and express accessory TFs, and enables relatively rapid construction of diverse promoters whose function is co-ordinated with cell physiology. However, due to the complexity of cell systems, it can also lead to undesirable effects on the function of both the promoter (e.g. fluctuations in abundance/activity of intracellular TFs affecting promoter activity) and the cell itself (e.g. titration of TFs away from endogenous genes affecting their expression levels) Brewster et al., 2014; Hansen and O'Shea, 2013; Karreth et al., 2014). Accordingly, to enable rational design of promoters with predictable functions, synthetic promoters should be constructed using building-blocks that have been well-characterized by modelling and testing (Silver et al., 2014). However, thorough testing of parts can be time and labour intensive, and, as such, synthetic promoters often have to be built using poorlycharacterized components.

Whilst multiple synthetic promoter libraries have been developed for use in prokaryotes (Rytter et al., 2014; Sohoni et al., 2014; Yim et al., 2013), yeast (Blazeck et al., 2012; Vogl et al., 2013) and plants (Lehmeyer et al., 2015; Liu et al., 2014), here we focus on mammalian cell-based strategies. As shown in Fig. 5, mammalian synthetic promoters are commonly constructed by randomly assembling TFRE building-blocks that possess desirable characteristics, such as activity in the intended host cell or responsiveness to a specific trigger, upstream of a minimal core promoter. Using this methodology, promoter libraries have been designed that i) respond to specific stimuli, such as radiation (Ogawa et al., 2013), oxidative stress (Watanabe et al., 2009), and glucose levels (Han et al., 2011), and ii) function specifically in diverse cell types, including macrophages (He et al., 2006), hepatocytes (Han et al., 2011), neurons (Kawashima et al., 2013), and myocytes (Jianwei et al., 2012; Li et al., 1999). As an example, in order to construct promoters for use in liver-directed insulin gene therapy, Han et al. utilized liver-active (HNF-1, C/EBP) and glucose-responsive (GIRE) TFREs to build a library of hepatocyte-specific, glucoseinducible synthetic promoters with a >20 fold range of activities (Han et al., 2011). We recently utilized the TFRE-assembly technique to construct the first libraries of synthetic promoters designed specifically to function in CHO cells (Brown et al., 2014). By identifying CHO-active TFREs we were able to construct 140 synthetic promoters that exhibited variable activity over two orders of magnitude in transiently transfected CHO-S cells. Despite this, the application of TFRE-assembly methods are currently limited in most cell-types (including CHO) by the availability of well-characterized TFRE-blocks that have been tested for properties



Selection of TFRE 'building-blocks'

Fig. 5. Context-specific synthetic promoters can be constructed from characterized building blocks. Transcription factor regulatory elements (TFREs) can be characterized through modelling and testing to determine TFRE-specific activity-profiles. TFREs with appropriate properties can then be selected as building blocks and randomly assembled to construct synthetic promoters with user-specified functionalities.

such as stimuli-responsiveness, TF binding affinities, TF–TF interactions, and spatiotemporal regulation. However, via in silico analyses of diverse transcriptomic datasets, and in vitro use of massively parallel high-throughput (HT)-screening techniques, hundreds of TFRE parts can now be characterized simultaneously, enabling identification of novel synthetic promoter construction design spaces (Kheradpour et al., 2013; Melnikov et al., 2012; Mogno et al., 2013; Nishikata et al., 2014).

Synthetic promoters can also be constructed without bias for known TFRE sequences. Rationalizing that TFRE consensus motifs are suboptimal representations of actual functional TF binding sites, Grabherr et al. built synthetic promoters based on the nucleotide composition (defined as "the frequency patterns of mono-nucleotides, di-nucleotides, tri-nucleotides, etc") of 1746 highly active endogenous human promoters (Grabherr et al., 2011). Identification of promoter-like features (e.g. CpG content) enabled in silico design of a transcriptionally active synthetic promoter library. Employing a completely random approach, Schlabach and colleagues screened the transcriptional activity of >50,000 100-mer sequences, comprising every possible 10-mer seguence in $10 \times$ repeat copies upstream of a minimal core promoter, and isolated synthetic promoters that were as potent as hCMV-IE1 in HeLa cells (Schlabach et al., 2010). The drawback with such approaches is the difficulty in identifying features underpinning promoter behaviour, preventing rational improvement or confident prediction of their functionality. However, as unbiased methods explore the entire design space they theoretically enable isolation of the 'ideal' promoter for any purpose, and, given the availability of HT screening techniques, finding such promoters may indeed be tractable (Mogno et al., 2013).

5. Concluding remarks and future perspectives: utilizing promoter engineering strategies to enable CHO cell synthetic biology

In summary, there are three divergent routes available to engineer promoters for use in CHO cell synthetic biology. New promoter technology can be developed by i) optimizing endogenous promoters that have been identified by transcriptomics profiling, ii) designing transcriptional control systems that use synthetic TFs to regulate the activity of target synthetic promoters, or iii) constructing synthetic promoters from characterized building-blocks. Each of these strategies could be used to design promoters that have the specific functionalities required in the context of CHO cell engineering. For example, transcriptional control over a broad dynamic range in CHO cells could be achieved by engineering endogenous promoters of genes that have varying expression levels, modifying promoter architecture and/or protein domains in synthetic TF-based systems, or constructing libraries of synthetic promoters with varying building-block compositions. Similarly, the timing of gene expression could be controlled by engineering endogenous promoters of genes with appropriate spatiotemporal expression profiles, designing trigger-inducible synthetic TFs, or constructing synthetic promoters from TFRE blocks that have variable activity during bioproduction processes. Homologous recombination-mediated silencing in multigene circuits could be avoided by engineering endogenous promoters that have minimal sequence homology or constructing libraries of synthetic promoters with unique TFRE-complements. This would also minimize the risk of altering the host cell transcriptome via TF-titration, although of course the ultimate defence against this potential problem would be achieved by designing synthetic TF-based systems. Finally, protection against heterochromatin silencing may be improved by (re)designing endogenous and synthetic sequences in silico to optimize both their CpG content and nucleosome affinity (Curran et al., Li et al., 2014). By rationally utilizing the available design space in this way, promoters that exhibit all desired functionalities for CHO cell engineering can be constructed.

Ultimately, the most successful approaches will likely use diverse promoter engineering strategies in cooperation. For example, endogenous promoters contain a rich resource of useable sequence features, including i) elements that enable their long-term expression stability and ii) regulatory regions that mediate the discrete expression dynamics of co-regulated genes (Clarke et al., 2012; Deer and Allison, 2004; Roider et al., 2009). These features could be utilized as building blocks, together with elements designed in silico, to construct optimized synthetic promoter libraries using block-assembly methods. Alternatively, they could be used in the design of synthetic promoters for use in synthetic TF-based systems, to help prevent silencing of the target promoter during long-term culture. With respect to these systems, they typically use a strong viral promoter such as hCMV-IE1 to drive expression of the synthetic TF. Given the problems associated with using such viral promoters (e.g. cell stress, promoter silencing), these systems could likely be improved for use in the context of CHO cell engineering by replacing them with specifically designed synthetic, or engineered endogenous, promoters.

In order to fully realize the potential of promoter engineering in CHO cells, a number of associated enabling technologies will also likely need to be developed. For example, development of compatible translational control elements will help ensure that engineered promoters behave predictably and reliably when assembled into complete expression cassettes (Mutalik et al., 2013). Further, the establishment of standardized units of promoter activity would enable robust functional comparison of promoters that have been constructed in different academic and industrial laboratories worldwide (Radeck et al., 2013). Moreover, given that it is intractable to characterize the performance of hundreds of promoters in stable cell lines, it will be desirable to design HT microtitre plate-based screening platforms that enable rapid prediction of promoter function in bioreactor-based stable expression systems. Finally, it is critical that complementary boundary elements and/or site specific integration technologies are developed to ensure that specifically designed promoter functionalities are not lost as a result of genomic loci-intrinsic transcriptional regulation (Harraghy et al., 2015; Lee et al., 2015a).

In conclusion, precise control of transcription is a key enabling technology required for CHO cell synthetic biology. The ability to precisely tailor the expression dynamics of multiple effector genes simultaneously will allow construction of synthetic CHO cell factories in order to enable both (i) reverse engineering of existing stable cell factories to render failed products manufacturable and (ii) forward engineering of new cell factories and products with predictable manufacturing properties. However, context-specific mechanisms of transcriptional regulation, and highly-specific promoter functionality requirements, necessitate that promoters must be carefully designed for use in CHO cell synthetic biology.

There are multiple distinct routes available to create novel built-forpurpose promoters and, given their relative associated advantages and disadvantages, it is likely that the most successful approaches in CHO cells will use multiple strategies cooperatively to construct sophisticated gene expression control systems.

References

- Ausländer, S., Fussenegger, M., 2013. From gene switches to mammalian designer cells: present and future prospects. Trends Biotechnol. 31, 155–168.
- Bacchus, W., Weber, W., Fussenegger, M., 2013. Increasing the dynamic control space of mammalian transcription devices by combinatorial assembly of homologous regulatory elements from different bacterial species. Metab. Eng. 15, 144–150.
- Bannister, A.J., Kouzarides, T., 2011. Regulation of chromatin by histone modifications. Cell Res. 21, 381–395.
- Bauer, A.P., Leikam, D., Krinner, S., Notka, F., Ludwig, C., Längst, G., et al., 2010. The impact of intragenic CpG content on gene expression. Nucleic Acids Res. 38, 3891–3908.
- Beck, A., 2013. Glycosylation engineering of biopharmaceuticals. Methods Mol. Biol. 988. Becker, J., Timmermann, C., Rupp, O., Albaum, S.P., Brinkrolf, K., Goesmann, A., et al., 2014. Transcriptome analyses of CHO cells with the next-generation microarray CHO41K:
- development and validation by analysing the influence of the growth stimulating substance IGF-1 substitute LongR 3. J. Biotechnol. 178, 23–31.
 Blazeck, J., Garg, R., Reed, B., Alper, H.S., 2012. Controlling promoter strength and regula-
- tion in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* using synthetic hybrid promoters. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 109, 2884–2895.
- Blount, B.A., Weenink, T., Vasylechko, S., Ellis, T., 2012. Rational diversification of a promoter providing fine-tuned expression and orthogonal regulation for synthetic biology. PLoS One 7, e33279-e.

A.J. Brown, D.C. James / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx

Bort, J.A.H., Hackl, M., Höflmayer, H., Jadhav, V., Harreither, E., Kumar, N., et al., 2012. Dynamic mRNA and miRNA profiling of CHO-K1 suspension cell cultures. Biotechnol. J. 7, 500–515.

- Brewster, R.C., Weinert, F.M., Garcia, H.G., Song, D., Rydenfelt, M., Phillips, R., 2014. The transcription factor titration effect dictates level of gene expression. Cell 156, 1312–1323.
- Brown, A.J., Sweeney, B., Mainwaring, D.O., James, D.C., 2014. Synthetic promoters for CHO cell engineering. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 111, 1638–1647.
- Brown, A.J., Sweeney, B., Mainwaring, D.O., James, D.C., 2015. NF-kB, CRE and YY1 elements are key functional regulators of CMV promoter-driven transient gene expression in CHO cells. Biotechnol. J.
- Chatellard, P., Pankiewicz, R., Meier, E., Durrer, L., Sauvage, C., Imhof, M.O., 2007. The IE2 promoter/enhancer region from mouse CMV provides high levels of therapeutic protein expression in mammalian cells. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 96, 106–117.
- Chavez, A., Scheiman, J., Vora, S., Pruitt, B.W., Tuttle, M., Iyer, E.P., et al., 2015. Highly efficient Cas9-mediated transcriptional programming. Nat. Methods 12, 326–328.
- Chen, J., Haverty, J., Deng, L., Li, G., Qiu, P., Liu, Z., et al., 2013. Identification of a novel endogenous regulatory element in Chinese hamster ovary cells by promoter trap. J. Biotechnol. 167, 255–261.
- Cheng, A.W., Wang, H., Yang, H., Shi, L., Katz, Y., Theunissen, T.W., et al., 2013. Multiplexed activation of endogenous genes by CRISPR-on, an RNA-guided transcriptional activator system. Cell Res. 23, 1163–1171.
- Church, G.M., Elowitz, M.B., Smolke, C.D., Voigt, C.A., Weiss, R., 2014. Realizing the potential of synthetic biology. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 15, 289–294.
- Clarke, C., Doolan, P., Barron, N., Meleady, P., Madden, S.F., DiNino, D., et al., 2012. CGCDB: a web-based resource for the investigation of gene coexpression in CHO cell culture. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 109, 1368–1370.
- Consortium, T.F., 2014. A promoter-level mammalian expression atlas. Nature 507, 462–470.
- Curran, K.A., Crook, N.C., Karim, A.S., Gupta, A., Wagman, A.M., Alper, H.S., 2014. Design of synthetic yeast promoters via tuning of nucleosome architecture. Nat. Commun. 5.
- Curran, K.A., Morse, N.J., Markham, K.A., Wagman, A.M., Gupta, A., Alper, H.S., 2015. Short synthetic terminators for improved heterologous gene expression in yeast. ACS Synth. Biol.
- Dahodwala, H., Sharfstein, S.T., 2014. Role of epigenetics in expression of recombinant proteins from mammalian cells. Pharm. Bioprocess. 2, 403–419.
- Datta, P., Linhardt, R.J., Sharfstein, S.T., 2013. An'omics approach towards CHO cell engineering. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 110, 1255–1271.
- Davies, J., Jiang, L., Pan, L.Z., LaBarre, M.J., Anderson, D., Reff, M., 2001. Expression of GnTIII in a recombinant anti-CD20 CHO production cell line: expression of antibodies with altered glycoforms leads to an increase in ADCC through higher affinity for FCγRIII. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 74, 288–294.
- de Nadal, E., Ammerer, G., Posas, F., 2011. Controlling gene expression in response to stress. Nat. Rev. Genet. 12, 833–845.
- Deer, J.R., Allison, D.S., 2004. High-level expression of proteins in mammalian cells using transcription regulatory sequences from the Chinese hamster $\text{EF-1}\alpha$ gene. Biotechnol. Prog. 20, 880–889.
- Doolan, P., Clarke, C., Kinsella, P., Breen, L., Meleady, P., Leonard, M., et al., 2013. Transcriptomic analysis of clonal growth rate variation during CHO cell line development. J. Biotechnol. 166, 105–113.
- Fan, L., Kadura, I., Krebs, L.E., Larson, J.L., Bowden, D.M., Frye, C.C., 2013. Development of a highly-efficient CHO cell line generation system with engineered SV40E promoter. J. Biotechnol. 168, 652–658.
- Farzadfard, F., Perli, S.D., Lu, T.K., 2013. Tunable and multifunctional eukaryotic transcription factors based on CRISPR/Cas. ACS Synth. Biol. 2, 604–613.
- Ferreira, J.P., Peacock, R.W., Lawhorn, I.E., Wang, C.L., 2011. Modulating ectopic gene expression levels by using retroviral vectors equipped with synthetic promoters. Syst. Synth. Biol. 5, 131–138.
- Ferreira, J.P., Overton, K.W., Wang, C.L., 2013. Tuning gene expression with synthetic upstream open reading frames. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 110, 11284–11289.
- Filtz, T.M., Vogel, W.K., Leid, M., 2014. Regulation of transcription factor activity by interconnected post-translational modifications. Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 35, 76–85.
- Fuda, N.J., Ardehali, M.B., Lis, J.T., 2009. Defining mechanisms that regulate RNA polymerase II transcription in vivo. Nature 461, 186–192.
- Gaj, T., Gersbach, C.A., Barbas, C.F., 2013. ZFN, TALEN, and CRISPR/Cas-based methods for genome engineering. Trends Biotechnol. 31, 397–405.
- Garg, A., Lohmueller, J.J., Silver, P.A., Armel, T.Z., 2012. Engineering synthetic TAL effectors with orthogonal target sites. Nucleic Acids Res. gks404.
- Gertz, J., Siggia, E.D., Cohen, B.A., 2009. Analysis of combinatorial cis-regulation in synthetic and genomic promoters. Nature 457, 215–218.
- Gilbert, L.A., Larson, M.H., Morsut, L., Liu, Z., Brar, G.A., Torres, S.E., et al., 2013. CRISPRmediated modular RNA-guided regulation of transcription in eukaryotes. Cell 154, 442–451.
- Gitzinger, M., Kemmer, C., Fluri, D.A., El-Baba, M.D., Weber, W., Fussenegger, M., 2011. The food additive vanillic acid controls transgene expression in mammalian cells and mice. Nucleic Acids Res. gkr1251.
- Grabherr, M.G., Pontiller, J., Mauceli, E., Ernst, W., Baumann, M., Biagi, T., et al., 2011. Exploiting nucleotide composition to engineer promoters. PLoS ONE 6, e20136.
- Guye, P., Li, Y., Wroblewska, L., Duportet, X., Weiss, R., 2013. Rapid, modular and reliable construction of complex mammalian gene circuits. Nucleic Acids Res. gkt605.
- Hammond, S., Kaplarevic, M., Borth, N., Betenbaugh, M.J., Lee, K.H., 2012. Chinese hamster genome database: an online resource for the CHO community at www. CHOgenome. org. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 109, 1353–1356.
- Han, J., McLane, B., Kim, E.-H., Yoon, J.-W., Jun, H.-S., 2011. Remission of diabetes by insulin gene therapy using a hepatocyte-specific and glucose-responsive synthetic promoter. Mol. Ther. 19, 470–478.

- Hansen, A.S., O'Shea, E.K., 2013. Promoter decoding of transcription factor dynamics involves a trade-off between noise and control of gene expression. Mol. Syst. Biol. 9, 704.
- Harraghy, N., Calabrese, D., Fisch, I., Girod, P.A., LeFourn, V., Regamey, A., et al., 2015. Epigenetic regulatory elements: recent advances in understanding their mode of action and use for recombinant protein production in mammalian cells. Biotechnol. J. 10, 967–978.
- He, W., Qiang, M., Ma, W., Valente, A.J., Quinones, M.P., Wang, W., et al., 2006. Development of a synthetic promoter for macrophage gene therapy. Hum. Gene Ther. 17, 949–959.
- Ho, S.C., Koh, E.Y., van Beers, M., Mueller, M., Wan, C., Teo, G., et al., 2013. Control of IgG LC: HC ratio in stably transfected CHO cells and study of the impact on expression, aggregation, glycosylation and conformational stability. J. Biotechnol. 165, 157–166.
- Ho, S.C., Yeo, J.H., Fang, S.G., Yang, Y., 2015. Impact of using different promoters and matrix attachment regions on recombinant protein expression level and stability in stably transfected CHO cells. Mol. Biotechnol. 57, 138–144.
- Hou, J.J.C., Hughes, B.S., Smede, M., Leung, K.M., Levine, K., Rigby, S., et al., 2014. Highthroughput ClonePix FL analysis of mAb-expressing clones using the UCOE expression system. New Biotechnol. 31, 214–220.
- Hu, J., Lei, Y., Wong, W.-K., Liu, S., Lee, K.-C., He, X., et al., 2014. Direct activation of human and mouse Oct4 genes using engineered TALE and Cas9 transcription factors. Nucleic Acids Res. 42, 4375–4390.
- Jasin, M., Rothstein, R., 2013. Repair of strand breaks by homologous recombination. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 5, a012740.
- Jedrzejewski, P.M.J., del Val, I.J., Polizzi, K.M., Kontoravdi, C., 2013. Applying quality by design to glycoprotein therapeutics: experimental and computational efforts of process control. Pharm. Bioprocess. 1, 51–69.
- Jefferis, R., 2012. Isotype and glycoform selection for antibody therapeutics. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 526, 159–166.
- Jianwei, D., Qianqian, Z., Songcai, L., Mingjun, Z., Xiaohui, R., Linlin, H., et al., 2012. The combination of a synthetic promoter and a CMV promoter improves foreign gene expression efficiency in myocytes. J. Biotechnol. 158, 91–96.
- Johari, Y.B., Estes, S.D., Alves, C.S., Sinacore, M.S., James, D.C., 2015. Integrated cell and process engineering for improved transient production of a "difficult-to-express "fusion protein by CHO cells. Biotechnol. Bioeng.
- Jolma, A., Yan, J., Whitington, T., Toivonen, J., Nitta, K.R., Rastas, P., et al., 2013. DNAbinding specificities of human transcription factors. Cell 152, 327–339.
- Kang, S., Ren, D., Xiao, G., Daris, K., Buck, L., Enyenihi, A.A., et al., 2014. Cell line profiling to improve monoclonal antibody production. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 111, 748–760.
- Karreth, F.A., Tay, Y., Pandolfi, P.P., 2014. Target competition: transcription factors enter the limelight. Genome Biol. 15, 114.
- Kawashima, T., Kitamura, K., Suzuki, K., Nonaka, M., Kamijo, S., Takemoto-Kimura, S., et al., 2013. Functional labeling of neurons and their projections using the synthetic activity-dependent promoter E-SARE. Nat. Methods 10, 889–895.
- Keung, A.J., Joung, J.K., Khalil, A.S., Collins, J.J., 2015. Chromatin regulation at the frontier of synthetic biology. Nat. Rev. Genet. 16, 159–171.
- Khalil, A.S., Lu, T.K., Bashor, C.J., Ramirez, C.L., Pyenson, N.C., Joung, J.K., et al., 2012. A synthetic biology framework for programming eukaryotic transcription functions. Cell 150, 647–658.
- Kheradpour, P., Ernst, J., Melnikov, A., Rogov, P., Wang, L., Zhang, X., et al., 2013. Systematic dissection of regulatory motifs in 2000 predicted human enhancers using a massively parallel reporter assay. Genome Res. 23, 800–811.
- Kim, M., O'Callaghan, P.M., Droms, K.A., James, D.C., 2011. A mechanistic understanding of production instability in CHO cell lines expressing recombinant monoclonal antibodies. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 108, 2434–2446.
- Kotsopoulou, E., Bosteels, H., Chim, Y.-T., Pegman, P., Stephen, G., Thornhill, S.I., et al., 2010. Optimised mammalian expression through the coupling of codon adaptation with gene amplification: maximum yields with minimum effort. J. Biotechnol. 146, 186–193.
- Kriz, A., Schmid, K., Baumgartner, N., Ziegler, U., Berger, I., Ballmer-Hofer, K., et al., 2010. A plasmid-based multigene expression system for mammalian cells. Nat. Commun. 1, 120.
- Kumar, A., Heffner, K.M., Shiloach, J., Betenbaugh, M.J., Baycin-Hizal, D., 2014. Harnessing Chinese hamster ovary cell proteomics for biopharmaceutical processing. Pharm. Bioprocess. 2, 421–435.
- Kuystermans, D., Al-Rubeai, M., 2015. Mammalian cell line selection strategies for high-producers. Animal Cell Culture: Springer, pp. 327–372.
 Kwasnieski, J.C., Mogno, I., Myers, C.A., Corbo, J.C., Cohen, B.A., 2012. Complex effects of
- Kwasnieski, J.C., Mogno, I., Myers, C.A., Corbo, J.C., Cohen, B.A., 2012. Complex effects of nucleotide variants in a mammalian cis-regulatory element. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 109, 19498–19503.
- Lai, T., Yang, Y., Ng, S.K., 2013. Advances in mammalian cell line development technologies for recombinant protein production. Pharmaceutical 6, 579–603.
- Lambert, S., Saintigny, Y., Delacote, F., Amiot, F., Chaput, B., Lecomte, M., et al., 1999. Analysis of intrachromosomal homologous recombination in mammalian cell, using tandem repeat sequences. Mutat. Res. DNA Repair 433, 159–168.
- Lashmit, P.E., Lundquist, C.A., Meier, J.L., Stinski, M.F., 2004. Cellular repressor inhibits human cytomegalovirus transcription from the UL127 promoter. J. Virol. 78, 5113–5123.
- Le Fourn, V., Girod, P.-A., Buceta, M., Regamey, A., Mermod, N., 2014. CHO cell engineering to prevent polypeptide aggregation and improve therapeutic protein secretion. Metab. Eng. 21, 91–102.
- Le, H., Vishwanathan, N., Kantardjieff, A., Doo, I., Srienc, M., Zheng, X., et al., 2013. Dynamic gene expression for metabolic engineering of mammalian cells in culture. Metab. Eng. 20, 212–220.

Please cite this article as: Brown, A.J., James, D.C., Precision control of recombinant gene transcription for CHO cell synthetic biology, Biotechnol Adv (2015), http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.biotechadv.2015.12.012

10

CLE IN

A.J. Brown, D.C. James / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx

- Lee, I.S., Grav, L.M., Lewis, N.E., Faustrup, K.H., 2015a, CRISPR/Cas9-mediated genome engineering of CHO cell factories: application and perspectives. Biotechnol. J. 10, 979-994
- Lee, J.S., Kallehauge, T.B., Pedersen, L.E., Kildegaard, H.F., 2015b. Site-specific integration in CHO cells mediated by CRISPR/Cas9 and homology-directed DNA repair pathway. Sci. Rep. 5.
- Lehmeyer, M., Kanofsky, K., Hanko, E.K., Ahrendt, S., Wehrs, M., Machens, F., et al., 2015. Functional dissection of a strong and specific microbe-associated molecular pattern-responsive synthetic promoter. Plant Biotechnol. J. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1111/pbi.12357.
- Lenhard, B., Sandelin, A., Carninci, P., 2012. Metazoan promoters: emerging characteristics and insights into transcriptional regulation. Nat. Rev. Genet. 13, 233-245.
- Li, X., Eastman, E.M., Schwartz, R.J., Draghia-Akli, R., 1999. Synthetic muscle promoters: activities exceeding naturally occurring regulatory sequences. Nat. Biotechnol. 17, 241-245
- Li, F., Vijayasankaran, N., Shen, A., Kiss, R., Amanullah, A., 2010. Cell Culture Processes for Monoclonal Antibody Production. MAbs: Taylor & Francis, pp. 466-479.
- Li, Y., Moore, R., Guinn, M., Bleris, L., 2012. Transcription activator-like effector hybrids for conditional control and rewiring of chromosomal transgene expression. Sci. Rep. 2.
- Li, R., Mav, D., Grimm, S.A., Jothi, R., Shah, R., Wade, P.A., 2014. Fine-tuning of epigenetic regulation with respect to promoter CpG content in a cell type-specific manner. Epigenetics 9, 747-759.
- Lienert, F., Lohmueller, J.J., Garg, A., Silver, P.A., 2014. Synthetic biology in mammalian cells: next generation research tools and therapeutics. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 15, 95-107
- Liu, W., Mazarei, M., Peng, Y., Fethe, M.H., Rudis, M.R., Lin, J., et al., 2014. Computational discovery of soybean promoter cis-regulatory elements for the construction of soybean cyst nematode-inducible synthetic promoters. Plant Biotechnol. J. 12, 1015-1026.
- Lohmueller, J.J., Armel, T.Z., Silver, P.A., 2012. A tunable zinc finger-based framework for Boolean logic computation in mammalian cells. Nucleic Acids Res. gks142.
- Maeder, M.L., Linder, S.J., Cascio, V.M., Fu, Y., Ho, Q.H., Joung, J.K., 2013. CRISPR RNAguided activation of endogenous human genes. Nat. Methods 10, 977-979.
- Mariati, N.Y.K., Chao, S.-H., Yap, M.G., Yang, Y., 2010. Evaluating regulatory elements of human cytomegalovirus major immediate early gene for enhancing transgene expression levels in CHO K1 and HEK293 cells. J. Biotechnol. 147, 160-163
- Mariati, Yeo, J.H., Koh, E.Y., Ho, S.C., Yang, Y., 2014. Insertion of core CpG island element into human CMV promoter for enhancing recombinant protein expression stability in CHO cells. Biotechnol. Prog. 30, 523-534.
- Masterton, R.J., Smales, C.M., 2014. The impact of process temperature on mammalian cell lines and the implications for the production of recombinant proteins in CHO cells. Pharm. Bioprocess. 2, 49-61.
- Mathelier, A., Zhao, X., Zhang, A.W., Parcy, F., Worsley-Hunt, R., Arenillas, D.J., et al., 2013. JASPAR 2014: an extensively expanded and updated open-access database of transcription factor binding profiles. Nucleic Acids Res. gkt997
- McLeod, J., O'Callaghan, P.M., Pybus, L.P., Wilkinson, S.J., Root, T., Racher, A.J., et al., 2011. An empirical modeling platform to evaluate the relative control discrete CHO cell synthetic processes exert over recombinant monoclonal antibody production process titer. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 108, 2193-2204.
- Melnikov, A., Murugan, A., Zhang, X., Tesileanu, T., Wang, L., Rogov, P., et al., 2012. Systematic dissection and optimization of inducible enhancers in human cells using a massively parallel reporter assay. Nat. Biotechnol. 30, 271-277.
- Mogno, I., Kwasnieski, J.C., Cohen, B.A., 2013. Massively parallel synthetic promoter assays reveal the in vivo effects of binding site variants. Genome Res. 23, 1908–1915.
- Moon, S.-K., Takeuchi, S., Kambe, T., Tsuchiya, T., et al., 1997. Erythropoietin enhancer stimulates production of a recombinant protein by Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells under hypoxic condition. Cytotechnology 25, 79-88.
- Moynahan, M.E., Jasin, M., 2010. Mitotic homologous recombination maintains genomic stability and suppresses tumorigenesis. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 11, 196-207
- Müller, K., Engesser, R., Schulz, S., Steinberg, T., Tomakidi, P., Weber, C.C., et al., 2013. Multi-chromatic control of mammalian gene expression and signaling. Nucleic Acids Res. 41, e124-e.
- Müller, K., Zurbriggen, M.D., Weber, W., 2014. Control of gene expression using a red-and far-red light-responsive bi-stable toggle switch. Nat. Protoc. 9, 622-632.
- Mutalik, V.K., Guimaraes, J.C., Cambray, G., Lam, C., Christoffersen, M.J., Mai, Q.-A., et al., 2013. Precise and reliable gene expression via standard transcription and translation initiation elements. Nat. Methods 10, 354-360.
- Nam, J.H., Ermonval, M., Sharfstein, S.T., 2009. The effects of microcarrier culture on recombinant CHO cells under biphasic hypothermic culture conditions. Cytotechnology 59.81-91.
- Nehlsen, K., Schucht, R., da Gama-Norton, L., Krömer, W., Baer, A., Cavli, A., et al., 2009. Recombinant protein expression by targeting pre-selected chromosomal loci. BMC Biotechnol. 9, 100.
- Nishikata, K., Cox III, R.S., Shimoyama, S., Yoshida, Y., Matsui, M., Makita, Y., et al., 2014. Database construction for PromoterCAD: synthetic promoter design for mammals and plants. ACS Synth. Biol. 3, 192-196.
- Nissim, L., Perli, S.D., Fridkin, A., Perez-Pinera, P., Lu, T.K., 2014. Multiplexed and programmable regulation of gene networks with an integrated RNA and CRISPR/Cas toolkit in human cells, Mol. Cell 54, 698-710.
- O'Callaghan, P.M., McLeod, J., Pybus, L.P., Lovelady, C.S., Wilkinson, S.J., Racher, A.J., et al., 2010. Cell line-specific control of recombinant monoclonal antibody production by CHO cells. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 106, 938-951.
- Ogawa, R., Morii, A., Watanabe, A., Cui, Z.-G., Kagiya, G., Fukuda, S., et al., 2013. Development of a therapeutically important radiation induced promoter. Bioengineering 4, 44-49.

- Patwardhan, R.P., Hiatt, I.B., Witten, D.M., Kim, M.I., Smith, R.P., May, D., et al., 2012, Massively parallel functional dissection of mammalian enhancers in vivo. Nat. Biotechnol. 30.265-270.
- Perez-Pinera, P., Kocak, D.D., Vockley, C.M., Adler, A.F., Kabadi, A.M., Polstein, L.R., et al., 2013a. RNA-guided gene activation by CRISPR-Cas9-based transcription factors. Nat. Methods 10, 973-976.
- Perez-Pinera, P., Ousterout, D.G., Brunger, J.M., Farin, A.M., Glass, K.A., Guilak, F., et al., 2013b. Synergistic and tunable human gene activation by combinations of synthetic transcription factors. Nat. Methods 10, 239-242.
- Prentice, H.L., Tonkin, C.J., Caamano, L., Sisk, W.P., 2007. High level expression of proteins using sequences from the ferritin heavy chain gene locus. J. Biotechnol. 128, 50–60.
- Pybus, L.P., Dean, G., West, N.R., Smith, A., Daramola, O., Field, R., et al., 2014. Modeldirected engineering of "difficult-to-express" monoclonal antibody production by Chinese hamster ovary cells. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 111, 372-385.
- Qi, L.S., Larson, M.H., Gilbert, L.A., Doudna, J.A., Weissman, J.S., Arkin, A.P., et al., 2013. Repurposing CRISPR as an RNA-guided platform for sequence-specific control of gene expression. Cell 152, 1173-1183.
- Quax, T.E., Claassens, N.J., Söll, D., van der Oost, J., 2015. Codon bias as a means to finetune gene expression. Mol. Cell 59, 149-161.
- Radeck, J., Kraft, K., Bartels, J., Cikovic, T., Dürr, F., Emenegger, J., et al., 2013. The Bacillus BioBrick box: generation and evaluation of essential genetic building blocks for standardized work with Bacillus subtilis. J. Biol. Eng. 7, 1-17.
- Read, L.R., Raynard, S.J., Rukść, A., Baker, M.D., 2004. Gene repeat expansion and contraction by spontaneous intrachromosomal homologous recombination in mammalian cells. Nucleic Acids Res. 32, 1184-1196.
- Roider, H.G., Manke, T., O'Keeffe, S., Vingron, M., Haas, S.A., 2009. PASTAA: identifying transcription factors associated with sets of co-regulated genes. Bioinformatics 25, 435-442.
- Ronda, C., Pedersen, L.E., Hansen, H.G., Kallehauge, T.B., Betenbaugh, M.J., Nielsen, A.T., et al., 2014. Accelerating genome editing in CHO cells using CRISPR Cas9 and CRISPy, a web-based target finding tool. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 111, 1604-1616.
- Rössger, K., Charpin-El-Hamri, G., Fussenegger, M., 2014. Bile acid-controlled transgene expression in mammalian cells and mice. Metab. Eng. 21, 81-90.
- Rupp, O., Becker, J., Brinkrolf, K., Timmermann, C., Borth, N., Pühler, A., et al., 2014. Construction of a public CHO cell line transcript database using versatile bioinformatics analysis pipelines. PLoS ONE 9 (1), e85568.
- Rytter, J.V., Helmark, S., Chen, J., Lezyk, M.J., Solem, C., Jensen, P.R., 2014. Synthetic promoter libraries for Corynebacterium glutamicum. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 98, 2617-2623
- Saunders, F., Sweeney, B., Antoniou, M.N., Stephens, P., Cain, K., 2015. Chromatin function modifying elements in an industrial antibody production platform-comparison of UCOE, MAR, STAR and cHS4 elements. PLoS ONE 10 (4), e0120096.
- Schlabach, M.R., Hu, J.K., Li, M., Elledge, S.J., 2010. Synthetic design of strong promoters. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 107, 2538-2543.
- Schlatter, S., Stansfield, S.H., Dinnis, D.M., Racher, A.J., Birch, J.R., James, D.C., 2005. On the optimal ratio of heavy to light chain genes for efficient recombinant antibody production by CHO cells. Biotechnol. Prog. 21, 122-133.
- Sharon, E., Kalma, Y., Sharp, A., Raveh-Sadka, T., Levo, M., Zeevi, D., et al., 2012. Inferring gene regulatory logic from high-throughput measurements of thousands of systematically designed promoters. Nat. Biotechnol. 30, 521-530.
- Silver, P.A., Way, J.C., Arnold, F.H., Meyerowitz, J.T., 2014. Synthetic biology: engineering explored. Nature 509, 166-167.
- Skoko, N., Baralle, M., Tisminetzky, S., Buratti, E., 2011. InTRONs in biotech. Mol. Biotechnol. 48, 290-297.
- Sohoni, S.V., Fazio, A., Workman, C.T., Mijakovic, I., Lantz, A.E., 2014. Synthetic promoter library for modulation of actinorhodin production in Streptomyces coelicolor A3 (2). PLoS ONE 9 (6), e99701.
- Spenger, A., Ernst, W., Condreay, J.P., Kost, T.A., Grabherr, R., 2004. Influence of promoter choice and trichostatin A treatment on expression of baculovirus delivered genes in mammalian cells. Protein Expr. Purif. 38, 17-23.
- Stanton, B.C., Nielsen, A.A., Tamsir, A., Clancy, K., Peterson, T., Voigt, C.A., 2014. Genomic mining of prokaryotic repressors for orthogonal logic gates. Nat. Chem. Biol. 10, 99-105
- Stinski, M.F., Isomura, H., 2008. Role of the cytomegalovirus major immediate early enhancer in acute infection and reactivation from latency. Med. Microbiol. Immunol. 197. 223-231.
- Sumitomo, Y., Higashitsuji, H., Higashitsuji, H., Liu, Y., Fujita, T., Sakurai, T., et al., 2012. Identification of a novel enhancer that binds Sp1 and contributes to induction of cold-inducible RNA-binding protein (cirp) expression in mammalian cells. BMC Biotechnol. 12, 72.
- Tanenbaum, M.E., Gilbert, L.A., Qi, L.S., Weissman, J.S., Vale, R.D., 2014. A protein-tagging system for signal amplification in gene expression and fluorescence imaging. Cell 159, 635-646.
- Thaisuchat, H., Baumann, M., Pontiller, J., Hesse, F., Ernst, W., 2011. Identification of a novel temperature sensitive promoter in CHO cells. BMC Biotechnol. 11, 51.
- Todeschini, A.-L, Georges, A., Veitia, R.A., 2014. Transcription factors: specific DNA binding and specific gene regulation. Trends Genet. 30, 211-219.
- Vaquerizas, J.M., Kummerfeld, S.K., Teichmann, S.A., Luscombe, N.M., 2009. A census of human transcription factors: function, expression and evolution, Nat, Rev. Genet. 10, 252-263.
- Vishwanathan, N., Yongky, A., Johnson, K.C., Fu, H.Y., Jacob, N.M., Le, H., et al., 2015. Global insights into the Chinese hamster and CHO cell transcriptomes. Biotechnol. Bioeng, 112, 965-976.
- Vogl, T., Ruth, C., Pitzer, J., Kickenweiz, T., Glieder, A., 2013. Synthetic core promoters for Pichia pastoris. ACS Synth. Biol. 3, 188–191. Voss, T.C., Hager, G.L., 2014. Dynamic regulation of transcriptional states by chromatin
- and transcription factors. Nat. Rev. Genet. 15, 69-81.

A.J. Brown, D.C. James / Biotechnology Advances xxx (2015) xxx-xxx

Walsh, G., 2014. Biopharmaceutical benchmarks 2014. Nat. Biotechnol. 32, 992–1000.

- Watanabe, A., Kakutani, S., Ogawa, R., Lee, S.-i., Yoshida, T., Morii, A., et al., 2009. Construction of artificial promoters sensitively responsive to sonication in vitro. J. Med. Ultrason. 36, 9–17.
- Weber, W., Schoenmakers, R., Keller, B., Gitzinger, M., Grau, T., Daoud-El Baba, M., et al., 2008. A synthetic mammalian gene circuit reveals antituberculosis compounds. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 105, 9994–9998.
- Wei, KY, Chen, YY, Smolke, CD, 2013. A yeast-based rapid prototype platform for gene control elements in mammalian cells. Biotechnol. Bioeng, 110, 1201–1210.
- Weingarten-Gabbay, S., Segal, E., 2014. The grammar of transcriptional regulation. Hum. Genet. 133, 701–711.
- Wurm, F.M., 2004. Production of recombinant protein therapeutics in cultivated mammalian cells. Nat. Biotechnol. 22, 1393–1398.
- Xia, W., Bringmann, P., McClary, J., Jones, P.P., Manzana, W., Zhu, Y., et al., 2006. High levels of protein expression using different mammalian CMV promoters in several cell lines. Protein Expr. Purif. 45, 115–124.
- Xiao, S., Shiloach, J., Betenbaugh, M.J., 2014. Engineering cells to improve protein expression. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 26, 32–38.

- Xu, X., Nagarajan, H., Lewis, N.E., Pan, S., Cai, Z., Liu, X., et al., 2011. The genomic sequence of the Chinese hamster ovary (CHO)-K1 cell line. Nat. Biotechnol. 29, 735–741.
- Yamane-Ohnuki, N., Kinoshita, S., Inoue-Urakubo, M., Kusunoki, M., Iida, S., Nakano, R., et al., 2004. Establishment of FUT8 knockout Chinese hamster ovary cells: an ideal host cell line for producing completely defucosylated antibodies with enhanced antibodydependent cellular cytotoxicity. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 87, 614–622.
- Yang, Y., Chusainow, J., Yap, M.G., 2010. DNA methylation contributes to loss in productivity of monoclonal antibody-producing CHO cell lines. J. Biotechnol. 147, 180–185.
- Ye, H., Daoud-El Baba, M., Peng, R.-W., Fussenegger, M., 2011. A synthetic optogenetic transcription device enhances blood-glucose homeostasis in mice. Science 332, 1565–1568.
- Yim, S.S., An, S.J., Kang, M., Lee, J., Jeong, K.J., 2013. Isolation of fully synthetic promoters for high-level gene expression in *Corynebacterium glutamicum*. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 110, 2959–2969.
- Yin, B., Gao, Y., Cy, C., Yang, S., Blake, E., Stuczynski, M.C., et al., 2015. Glycoengineering of Chinese hamster ovary cells for enhanced erythropoietin N-glycan branching and sialylation. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 112, 2343–2351.
- Zhu, J., 2012. Mammalian cell protein expression for biopharmaceutical production. Biotechnol. Adv. 30, 1158–1170.